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                                                                                                                                       1st VP Report
                                                                                                                                   Marjorie H. Hendon
                                                                                                                                   September 16, 2020
This FFGC 1st VP has been busy attending meetings, in person and on Zoom.  Being a member of the Headquarters and Endowment committee, Chairman of the Finance Committee, a member of a committee put together by President Al Latina to look at lease regulations, and being asked to sit in on the Bylaw Committee meetings has helped to feel in touch with the outside world during this time of Covid-19.
Social distancing was in order as the Finance Committee, H&E, and Bylaws all met at Winter Park on August 4 for those committee meetings.  We soon found that social distancing and wearing a mask did not work if we were to hear each other.  Even talking as loudly as possible, the mask started coming off one by one.  Those members joining by phone or Zoom heard even less.  Since those August 4 meetings all other meetings have been successfully conducted through Zoom.
Soon after that August 4 meeting we were told that we were losing our office manager.  I was asked to be on the selection committee to find a replacement.  Jenn Cowin was selected for the position.
President Al Latina asked if I would be a member of an Ad Hoc Committee to consider our headquarters’ lease agreement with the City of Winter Park.  The City had sited some violations that need to be addressed.  It is an honor to serve on this committee.
So many activities had to be cancelled.  Conventions, schools, flower shows, Short Courses, and garden club meetings and events all were either cancelled or postponed until 2021.  We hope to be able to conduct more in person events this Fall and the coming year.
                                                                                                      Thank you,
                                                                                                      Marjorie H. Hendon
Summary:  FFGC has decided that in person meetings, for now, will give way to Zoom meetings.  A new Office Manager was hired for WP Headquarters. City of WP code violations are being addressed by new Ad Hoc Committee.
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2VP Report 
Tina V. Tuttle 
16 September 2020
April		Continued discussion about Wekiva Youth Camp for summer 2020 with director, John Morand and State Park director, Robert Brooks. 4 May sent email to committee regarding pros and cons for camp.
April 29		Prepared and sent to Strategic Planning Committee a spreadsheet with all club, district, zip codes, county, circles, FB and email and physical addresses for incorporation on the FFGC website with direct links to each club.
April 30		Conducted scholarship interview with Gabriella Whisler and wrote Letter of Recommendation for FFGC Scholarship
1 May 		Agreed to help with National Garden Club’s Virtual flower show, “Perfect Vision” as horticulture section leader (blooming perennials) and judge.
13 May		Canceled Wekiva Youth Camp for summer 2020. Wekiwa Springs State Park has not opened the Youth Camp area and can’t tell us if or when it will open plus restrictions and mandates from CDC, state and government regarding social distancing, cleanliness, etc. Great Impressions asked to hold off production of stickers for camp...will resume the order in the spring of 2021. Spoke with Food Service provider and Cleaning company to cancel contracts. Sent email to instruction coordinators to cancel contracts. Email with program speakers to cancel.
14 May 		Informed volunteers, WYC committee and coordinators of cancellation. Sent letters to cancel contracts for food service, cleaning, instruction coordinators and asst director. Drafted letter for Al to cancel Lease Agreement with Wekiwa Springs State Park (Robert)…Al signed it and sent it. John sent email to counselors and staff. Betty Moxley contacted EFT for credit card refunds. Made plans to write and mail refund checks with Jana Walling. Devon still trying to salvage LIT. Entertained discussion between Chas Barber and Kelley Wood to transfer the WYC website (with Green Geeks—www.wekivayouthcamp.org) to the FFGC.org website platform (Wild Apricot/Personify). Spoke with Bath Fitters regarding Euchee new shower. Emailed with Joe Bastian to go ahead with production of Wekiva t-shirts if possible.
15 May		E-blast to FFGC Board and members regarding camp cancellation. John sends same info to camper parents by email. Letter posted on Facebook and website.  Consideration for holding LIT 4-7 August at Marine Science Station still in the works.
19 May		First of five EFT refunds totaling over $14,000 go out to parents who paid by credit card. Over 300 checks for refunds to parents and clubs who paid by check or cash sent to Treasurer. Some clubs and individuals are donating the registration to camp!
May 22		Governor DeSantis allows youth camps to open, unrestricted. Sent another letter to parents stating we will not reopen camp-Youth camp remains closed by Park System. Plans for LIT go forward.
May 25		Proposed online daily Virtual Camp activity schedule created and sent to John for review.
May 25	 	last EFT for refunds goes out. Over $90,000 returned by EFT, another $11,000 by check.
1 June		T-shirts have been printed and will ship to HQ this week. Invoice to Jana $1498.50
4-5 June	Virtually “attended” Michigan Tri-refresher on Zoom!
14 June		Wekiva website for virtual camp went live! It featured counselors and staff singing camp songs and blessings (coordinated and edited by Olivia Morand), an intro by John Morand. The nature lesson on Squirrels by Kathy Rigling along with her intro and some activity sheets and “Holes” scavenger hunt. We had an History minute. In the first 24 hours we had over 1000 visits from mostly FL but as far away as France, Germany and Vietnam! Requested from NGC 2VP her reading of “The Frightened Frog” for our website. She sent it in Dropbox.
16 June		Held conference call with Gabriella Whisler and Emily Klieper about their artwork being used as a fund raiser for camp in the form of stickers or images of cabins, songs, jokes, etc. on other items to sell at camp (Redbubble.com)
16 June		Watched webinar by Wild Apricot/Personify “Why you should ditch the way you’ve been doing strategic Plans” for the Strategic Planning committee. Replied to Strategic Planning Committee with my comments on the information provided and how we can best use it.
16 June		Received the NGC Virtual Flower Show Horticulture Section B, 97 entries (Blooming Perennials) to subdivide.
21 June		Week 2 online for Virtual Camp was published. (Lizards)
22 June		Learned how to use DropBox for the NGC Virtual Flower Show…it was a steep learning curve considering the deadline to send out info to the judges.
25 June		completed judging for NGC Virtual Flower show
June 28		Week 3 of Virtual Camp published (Dragonflies)
29 June		Devon called to say Citrus County School Board will not allow the Marine Science Station to open for LIT. She and her committee are creating a Virtual LIT program. Cost not to exceed $1000. Devon will inform parents and begin EFT and cash refunding of registrations to parents and garden clubs (less $5 registration fee).
5 July		Week 4 of Virtual Camp published (Alligators)
6 July		Emailed to Ron Cobb and Dept of Flag History regarding adoption of the new design for the Ecology Flag with blue field for water.
8 July		submitted article to The Florida Gardener on Virtual Camp Wekiva
12 July		Week 5 of Virtual Camp published (birds)
14 July		participated in Zoom training session. Noted that DC Capitol president forwarded WEKIVA link to her clubs!!
17 July		Made schedule calendar for Wekiva Youth Camp 2021—beginning week 1 on 13 June-25 July. Found out the Lexington Hotel in Jacksonville has changed its name along with the rebranding to Marriott…Now Southbank Hotel Jacksonville. Notified Cissy and Stacey.
18 July		Week 6, final week, of Virtual Camp published (rabbits and bobcats).
23 July		Participated in another FFGC Zoom Training/Social/Happy Hour
26 July		sent letter to Home Depot Altamonte requesting discount on 3 refrigerators and corner shower for Wekiva volunteer cabins.
3 August	Met with Florida Sculptors Guild to receive the artists’ conceptual drawings of submitted statues.
3 August	Met with John Morand and Robert Brooks for End of Camp Meeting. Received plans for new Office building. Camp may not reopen until next summer so no WVT in Feb 2021.
3 August	Purchased 3 RCA refrigerators for Ais, Euchee and Seehokee cabins. Park folks to pick up when delivered.
3-4 August	Virtual LIT program live! Attended by 26 campers and 5 staff.
4 August	Attended Finance Committee meeting at HQ. Reported on 100th anniversary donations and plans. Reported on WYC refunds and virtual camp. Received ordered t-shirts, photo covers, tree cookies, Selphi papers for Nature photography, Enviroscape (2 boxes). Didn’t see binoculars and cameras…. Brought home 15 club membership records to work on as well as Wekiva inventory for Jana.
9 August	Entered membership info for 3 clubs: Boynton Beach (42), Poinciana (33), and garden club of Crystal River (63). Prepared slides for District Director Zoom meeting.
10 August	Entered membership info for St Lucie West (37). 
11 August 	Entered membership info for Ken Pines, Wauchula (37), and Coral Springs (32)
12 August	Entered membership info for Bartram, updated Indian River County, worked on Homosassa but computer was too slow!
13 August	Entered membership info for Green Cove Springs (30) and Dogwood of Crestview (13)
14 August	Attended Zoom District Directors meeting and spoke about Wekiva, 100th and Officer’s Virtual Tour.  Entered membership info for Pioneer (80) and DeLeon Springs (34)
15 August	Entered membership info for Garden Club of St. Augustine (244).  Mailed all membership papers back to HQ
20 August	Prepared power point for Wekiva Zoom meeting
24 August	Held Wekiva Youth Camp Committee meeting by Zoom
27 August	Participated in the FFSJ Zoom meeting and asked for their support of the 100th anniversary—unanimously approved!
30 August	Typed minutes for SPC, proposed ideas for consolidation of BOD positions for Marge.
31 August	Attended Zoom meeting for Finance Committee and Tri-Council. 
1 September 	Prepared reports for the September meeting and sent them in.

Tina Tuttle, 2VP
Summary: Most actions taken during this quarter revolved around the cancellation of the Wekiva Youth Camp session and resulting Virtual Camp. Assisted in membership data entry to relieve backlog at HQ. Spent many hours planning for and attending  Zoom meetings! 
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District I Fall Activity Report
Kathy “Kat” Spieker, Director
spkfreedom@embarqmail.com
FFGC Board of Directors Meeting  Sept 16-17, 2020

									

District I is busily learning all about or new Best Friend, Zoom and all of its advantages in helping us keep in touch during the pandemic.
All of the activities that we so enjoy during the year have been postponed or cancelled.  
Clubs and circles have stayed in touch with their members through newsletters, emails and calling trees to check up on each other to see how thigs are going.
District I will hold its fall meeting via Zoom on October 20, 2020.  The Call and Registration are going out September 16, 2020.
District I created a new committee called Tech Support with two individuals who are very knowledgeable as far as electronic media is concerned.  This director is so very grateful to them for stepping up to help us all learn a “new” normal.
The District I officers and committee chairmen held a Zoom meeting on Sept 4, 2020 to plan the fall district meeting.
Cheers, and keep good thoughts that we may all meet again in person soon!

 
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathy “Kat” Spieker
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FLORIDA FEDERATION OF GARDEN CLUBS FALL 2020 BOARD MEETING
CHIPLEY GARDEN CLUB
Due to the untimely passing of Ray Pigott, the Chipley Garden Club was required to compress its Kate M. Smith Elementary School projects into the last two weeks of February.  Club members helped 4th graders create dish gardens on Feb. 14; 5th graders with dried arrangements on Feb. 18; and another group of 5th graders with fresh arrangements on Feb. 26.  All the arrangements and gardens were transported to the Chipley Ag Center for display and judging at the Washington County Youth Fair, which is held the last weekend in February. Chipley Garden Club had their last meeting in March, but members stayed in touch by phone and mail..On September 2, Chipley Garden Club had an outdoor, socially distanced, mask-required meeting, with no food.  

GRACEVILLE
Graceville Garden Club has in the past year struggled serious illnesses among its leadership team.
A few members have paid dues. However, there continues to be discussion as to whether the group wishes to be part of FFGC or to become an independent club. While one member has agreed to act as president to hold the group together for a year to decide upon a course of action, a meeting has not been scheduled.

GULF BEACH GARDEN CLUB
In the early part of the year Gulf Beach Garden Club concentrated on the environment with programs that involved the community. The Club first explored the many ways to re-tree the area after the destruction caused by Hurricane Michael. Next we researched the necessary items for planning gardens in yards. In March we took a trip to DeFuniak Springs to a native plant nursery where everyone found items for our gardens. AND THEN THE VIRUS CAME
We have not met since that time, but have kept in touch by phone and computer
we are planning an upcoming meeting where we will follow safety guidelines.
 
LYNN HAVEN GARDEN CLUB
The Lynn Haven Garden Club held its monthly meeting in January. The meeting focused on planning for the District II meeting. The Club also met separately from the monthly meeting to hammer out details of the DII meeting. As part of DII plans, sponsorships were solicited with llocal businesses were solicited to sponsor for the DII meeting and to make contributions to the "swag bags". In February, a marketing representative from the City of Lynn Haven discussed forming a partnership between the City and the Garden Club to present an Arbor Day event for the greater LH community .Some ideas were shared although ultimately the event did not  due the Covid19 pandemic. In February, members met with the president of the local Rotary Club to explore ideas for a partnership with that organization. A pot luck meet and greet between the two clubs was planned as well plans to work together in restoring landscaping at a e local high school.  Execution of these endeavors are on hold until the Covid19 pandemic is resolved.
The March, April and May monthly meetings as well as the District II Spring Meeting were cancelled. Monthly meetings resume in June , as the club has adequate space for social distancing.
Projects include cleaning and replanting a flower bed at Roberts Hall providing and plants for the Compassionate Friends Children's Memorial Garden at Kinsaul Park, partnering with the Lynn Haven Rotary Club on a beautification project at Rutherford High School,
The Club set up a tent at the Lynn Haven Farmers Market three times to sell plants and recruit membership.. Community engagement has been rewarded with 10 new members, a substantial increase from 15 to 25 members.



MARIANNA GARDEN CLUB
Early in the year, Amanda Glover talked with the Club about restoration of the Marianna Caverns State Park. Plans were discussed for tree planting in one of the parks damaged by Hurricane Michael. The Blue Star Marker that the Club mentors was restored.
Beginning in March, meetings were cancelled because of Covid19.
In September, Marianna Garden Club had a zoom meeting run from the church where their monthly meetings are held. The meeting was planned for members to re-connect, have fun, and to share gardening ideas 
Members brought items to fill 10 5-gallon cleaning buckets that Marriana Police Department carried to Lake Charles to help victims of Hurricane Laura.


PANAMA CITY GARDEN CLUB
At the January meeting of the Panama City Garden Club, Julie McConnell, Bay County Extension Horticulturist presented a program on Low Maintenance Landscaping, 
In celebration of Arbor Day, club members joined City Parks and Recreation Department in planting two trees in a city walking park.  
In February, the Club was treated to Delores Shelton’s Creating Table Designs.
On March 3, Panama City Garden Club hosted Mayors, Administrators, and other Leaders of Cities, Schools, and Agencies in Bay County for the annual Operation Cinderella Beautification Coffee to share progress and ideas in beautification and quality of life projects.
March and April meetings as well as City Workers Lunch and Memorial Day Service were canceled due to the pandemic.
The May Planning Meeting as well as the September Board and General Meetings have been hele using Zoom.


PORT ST. JOE GARDEN CLUB
Port St. Joe Garden Club has recruited new members: seven in January; four in February; and one in March for a total of 12. 
In the community, members planted containers at Port St. Joe City Hall, planted a terrarium for a fund raiser for St Joe Buffer Preserve, donated the Garden Club building to Friends of St.Vincent for a Winter Speaker Series, and continued collecting Food Pantry items
The program for January was presented by Liz Sparks from the Wildflower Foundation; and members planted seeds for the plant sale.
The February program was a field trip to St Joe Buffer Preserve
At the March meeting, Dr Leesa Haire presented The Medicinal Kitchen Garden
The April meeting was cancelled due to Covid19.
Port St Joe Garden Club was been busy over the summer months.  The annual Plant and Yard sale that was planned for April was postponed until September due to COVID 19.  The plant sale chairperson emailed the membership list of available plants and whom to contact to make a purchase. The Plant sale was held outdoors under tents scattered around the property on September 12.  Masks were worn, and social distancing was practiced.Garden tours were held for members only during May and June.  Members were allotted a time slot to prevent more than 5 people in the garden at once.  Several small outdoor workshops were held, including turning a milk jug into a self-watering container for starting seeds and rooting plants. Another workshop was held under the shade trees at the garden center constructing fairy gardens to sell at the upcoming Plant Sale.A newsletter was started in May to keep the membership updated and connected.  The concern that we would lose members during the Covid crisis has proven unfounded as we have gained a few members. Zoom meetings are the new normal for the Board.  The program chair has also planned to have zoom programs until the Covid cloud has lifted

SNEADS CARLISLE ROSE GARDEN CLUBOn January 16, Sneads Club celebrated Arbor Day by planting seventeen  trees including Live Oak, Shumard, Saw Tooth and Sycamore) as well as seven  crepe myrtles at the Adam Tucker Wilson Ball Complex in Sneads.  The majority of trees were donated by Department of Forestry. Crepe myrtles were donated by a Club member.  Most of the trees that had been in this location were planted by the Club, and they were destroyed by Hurricane Michael.  Replacing these trees was a successful and great fellowship day for the Club, assisted by Town of Sneads employees.  
At January 3, 2020 meeting the Club’s speaker was Edwin Duke, Horticulture Professor at Florida Agricultural and Mechanical University.  He gave many interesting and helpful hints on Pruning Fruit Trees and Flowers.  
At March meeting, the nominating committee presented a slate of officers for Year 2020-2021. Due to April’s meeting cancellation, a mail-in ballot was done along with submission of next year’s dues.                                        
Penny for Pines in the amount of $68.00 was mailed to the state office, 04/07/2020.
Due to Corona19 , the yard and plant sale and the  field trip to Dothan Botanical Gardens were postponed.
Because of ample space to social distance at the club’s meeting facility, the May membership meeting and the June planning meeting were held with the requirement that all attendees wear a mask.  Additionally, the lunch format which previously included main dishes being provided by the hosts/hostesses and other members bringing side dishes.  Currently, each member provides their own box lunch and the club president provides a box lunch for invited guests. For September meeting the guest speaker was the newly appointed Sneads City Manager.
Because of the cancellation of many Memorial Day events the Club sponsored a “drive-by” Memorial Day Parade through the residential streets of Sneads.  Members decorated and drove their own vehicles to maintain social distancing.  The event was such a big success that members have decided to make it an annual event.  After several cancellations,  the Club was able to hold two yard-sales to aid ongoing fundraising efforts for welcome signs at the north and south entrances to town. 
For now, the club is taking things one day at the time, adjusting practices, as necessary and as possible, to be able continue to meet and provide service to the community.  For example, in October SCRGC routinely provides lunch for city employees in celebration of Founder’s Day.  This year instead of a sit-down luncheon the club hopes to offer take-out plates that can be picked up by employees.                     


VERNON
Vernon Garden Club has for many years been one of the very active and contributing clubs in District II. In March of 2020, because of the Covid19 pandemic, they cancelled meetings for the rest of the year. 
As fall has come, they find themselves without a safe venue for meeting. They have waited until they return to meeting to collect dues.  Thus, the Club finds itself in suspension with Florida Federation of Garden Clubs. 
With the return of better times and an acceptable option for meetings, it is their intent to return to club meetings and community activities, collection of dues, and affiliation with the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs.

WAUSAU GARDEN CLUB 
Early in the year, programs included and succulents selecting plants for shady areas, and trimming crepe myrtle and knockout roses.
The Club met in March, but had no program as because of the plague our speaker could not come. Members shared plants that had spread or that had produced seedlings.   A tree was planted at Washington County EOC in memory of a past mayor who passed away and was close to some of the members. 
The Blue Star Marker had to be relocated and is now in place.  DOT reimbursed the Club for the cost of moving the sign. The welcome signs north and south of the city were removed. The daffodil bulbs were removed. The landscaping bricks put in by the Garden Club were saved to be used when the signs are replaced after the highway construction is finished. 
In May, the Club met and discussed program ideas for next season.                                  On May 22, flags were placed on veteran’s graves at Wausau Memorial Garden and at Moss Hill on May 30  A display was placed at City Hall for Garden Club Week. Members met in July to plan a float for ‘Possum Day, and they participated in the parade on August 1st. September meeting was at Falling Waters State Park. 


Cynthia Biegler
District II Director

SUMMARY
Garden clubs in District II have found varied approaches to returning to meetings during the pandemic.  Several are meeting with masks and social distancing.  In some cases, individuals bring their own lunches rather than having a shared lunch. Three clubs are having Zoom meetings. One club has put on hold meetings and collection of dues.  One club is in discussion of whether to continue affiliation or to become a local club.
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Live Oak Garden Club
Has had only one board meeting since suspending meeting due to the virus.  Their most ambitious project was to landscape the front of their building.  The funds they received for participation in the 2018 FFGC convention went a long way in completing this project.
A $1,000 grant money from Plant America was awarded to the Club to help create a Japanese Garden at Hearthstone Gardens located in their county.
Since they were unable to hold regular fundraisers at this time.  We printed a condense version of our yearbook.  They have had our first meeting at the clubhouse.  It was very informal and limited to 12 members.  Mask, social distancing and sanitizing was observed.  They plan to repeat this get-together the following Friday with a new group of members.
This along with their monthly newsletter will hopefully keep their membership involved.
Madison Garden Club 
The Club had their first meeting since March earlier this month.  The room was set up for social distancing and many members attended.  The members voted to return to having lunch, catered with four members at each table.
They have had a difficult time finding speakers, but member was asked to volunteer.  They are planning on having an flower show at the Gazebo in town this fall and planning field trips to orchid and day lily farms later in the club year.
Monticello Garden Club 
The club has not had any meetings and do not plan to have any meeting in September. They are thinking of trying October outside as an experiment to see how many members would attend.  Club chairmen are staying in touch with member by email and they share what we have been doing in our gardening and ask member to share.
Perry Garden Club has not had any meetings.  But hopefully in October.

Steinhatchee Garden Club “Flower Patrol” group meets on Monday mornings to pull weeds, plant flowers, and pick up trash.  One of their group is in charge of watering.  We have had a few executive board meetings but no regular meetings.  Their club is working on a cookbook.  Everyone is very anxious for our meeting to return.  Linda Johnson plant caladiums at the Post Office.
Tallahassee Garden Club is still alive and well.  They will be holding their first Executive Board meeting on the front lawn this month they are socially distancing and also have Zoom set up for the ones that don’t feel comfortable to mix and mingle yet. Some members want to meet, and some do not.
Wakulla Garden Club is still holding community workdays.  They  only have 8-10 members show up but they have a good socially distant time visiting while weeding and caring for their Arbor Day trees and gardens.  They are thinking of having an outdoor meetings where there would be plenty of room to spread out.  They have several places in their county where that would be possible.
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							 	District VI Director
							               Judi Jodoin
							              September 16-17, 2020


This District Director still truly enjoys her responsibilities and strong commitments to the Garden Clubs and Circles in Flagler, Volusia and Brevard Counties that make up District VI. This Director continues to learn from each President how their Garden Club prospers because of their member’s knowledge, commitment, team work, and community involvement in spite of the Covid.
This Director did not foresee that she would be cheated out of hands on involvement with each invitation from Garden Club Presidents on her calendar.  The word Pandemic wasn’t even spoken before the beginning of March. Then the cancellations and sometimes rebooking so no loss of a Garden Clubs deposit would be a lost became an issue.  The District VI Spring Meeting was once again rescheduled for October 2020 and then rebooked for May 2021 to save our large deposit. It will be a true celebration when Cherry Laurel Garden Club will be able to host District VI Spring Meeting with a new Director and New FFGC President.
All Districts felt the disappointment in April 2020 of not attending the FFGC State Convention and State Flower Show. Safety for all was our driving decisions.
 Awards Chairman Valerie Seinfeld called this District Director with very exciting news. She announced that all of our hard work materialized into Outstanding Awards 2019-2020 applied for and won by District VI Garden Clubs. Also a varied array of Awards, achievements and recognitions were noted from FFGC, Deep South Garden Clubs, Inc. and NGC.    
The Cherry Laurel G. C.: Nanette Baker, President was overly excited and proud to learn of the achievements of her garden club winning the FFGC Yearbook Award, Deep South Garden Clubs Inc. Yearbook Award and placing first in National Garden Clubs, Inc. receiving the first place award.  These Yearbook Awards are very prestigious.
The G.C. of DeLand: Jennifer Condo, President was awarded the FFGC Garden Center Programs Award, Award of Appreciation for Tree Count planting 416 trees planted;   Deep South Garden Clubs, Inc. Award, 1st place Special Achievement Award and NGC Awards 1st place MP-4 Aiv Video/CD/DVD/Flash Drive Award.  Nice achievement.
The Garden Club of Halifax Country: New President Linda Armour received a FFGC Certificate of Appreciation for Trees Planted totaling 214. 



The Garden Club at Palm Coast, Inc.:  New President Carol Walker announced that they received the following: FFGC Garden Tour Award, Arbor Day Celebration Award, Civic Beautification/Garden of the Month and Deep South Clubs Inc. and a Second Place Arbor Day Award.  A great team work within Palm Coast to achieve these Awards,
Indian Harbour Beach Garden Club:  Robin Chang, President was awarded an FFGC Certificate of Appreciation for Trees Planted totaling 122 Trees.
New Smyrna Beach G. C:  Kathy Healy, President also a very proud when learning of the FFGC Garden Club of the Year Award, Facebook Award, and Deep South Garden Clubs, Inc. First Place Deep South Garden Club of the Year Award.
Tillandsia Garden Club:  Jill Stephens, President were Awarded Community Service Award.
This year our members will meet virtually.   Our District VI Fall Meeting will take place via Zoom Tuesday, October 20th with Optional Zoom Orientation training on Tuesday, October 13th to educate. 
ZOOM has become a welcoming virtual platform for many FFGC training sessions, Garden Club Meetings, Environmental Studies, Board Meetings, Design Instructions, District Meetings and FFSJ Board Meetings etc.
This District Director has a new perspective on life because of what we have endured and experienced in the last seven months.  No one could possibly have warned me of this Pandemic or how it would affect so many for so long and change our lives forever. Looking forward to what the “new normal” will be. 
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FFGC BOARD OF DIRECTORS REPORT   
FALL 2020   Zoom Meeting   September 16,2020
BARBARA RAO DISTRICT VIII
Coping and Looking Forward…
Our District VIII garden clubs have not formally met in large group since last Spring. Many have had conference calls, zoom meetings, met in small groups outside in local parks or at their garden outdoor areas. Our clubs have not been idle by any means.  Gardeners Out East worked hard on their butterfly garden to make it more habitable. Sarasota Garden Club got down and dirty cleaning out the lagoon so that when the brides start coming back, the koi will be jumping in the crystal-clear pond water.  Dade City Garden Club redesigned its garden areas and plan to add an edible garden for natures creatures which will honor one of their members.   So many private gardens and public areas have been spruced up by our Garden Club members all respecting social distancing and wearing masks when required.   From our smallest 12-member club in Valrico to our largest 300+Tampa Federation of Garden Clubs, our members have put their isolation time to good use in the outdoors while keeping the time spent there productive to members as well as the communities in which they live. . 
Facebook, ZOOM, emails, and one on one personal telephone calls have helped to create a more connected community among our garden clubs. Club members  were checking up on one another, being sure that needs were met or just being a friendly voice at the other end of the phone.  Our members hosted  flower design photos, blooming gardens, pretty plants, and patio makeovers. Many of these were on face book, club websites, newsletters, and any other device that would reach members. The experience of media communication other than in person could allow members to share the beauty of the bounty as well as seeing first-hand what can be achieved in isolation!
 We are blessed in District VIII with many clubs that have their own buildings. The beauty of owning your building is plentiful space to store flower show props and design items, garden equipment storage, sometimes a library for member use. But, best of all a meeting place anytime it is needed. The cons sometime outweigh the pros, especially in this time of corona. Expenses are still there and with no income from fundraisers or extra activities relying on dues alone is at best tenuous.  Many clubs are successful in member contributions or as Clearwater Garden Club has done, a Virtual Plant Sale.  Looking forward to hearing more about that and other  virtual  fundraising experiences.
We are going to be looking forward to the future, our clubs will be having virtual meetings for a while longer where everyone can attend. ZOOM will bring us all together although small groups can still  meet in the gardens .There will be much sanitizing, handwashing, and mask wearing. Our members will not have far to go for meetings, just a click and everyone will be on your computer screen.  BUT<  I am still looking forward to when we can meet in person again 
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I never realized in January at our previous board meetings what the world would be like when
 I said “in this year we should have 20/20 vision”.   So many things have impacted life as 
we know it (or should  we say knew it).  District IX is no exception.  This director would like to review some of those issues.

· Meetings in 2020
February was one of the last months most of clubs held meetings physically at least.  
And all of us added a new word to our vocabulary—ZOOM!

*Commitments in 2020
So many clubs have traditional commitments to hold Flower Shows and Home Tours.  This year changed that.  
Lakeland Garden club was lucky to hold their floral exposition the week before things shut down. 
  
Winter Haven and Lake Placid had to cancel. 
Bouquet Garden Club regretfully cancelled their Fashion Show held annually.  
 Punta Gorda had to shut down their Christmas tour for the first time in many years a great loss to the community for the scholarships that event afforded.  
Lake Placid has elected to hold their Christmas tour with social guidelines and the positive hope that improvements will happen before December.

AvonPark Correctional Institute who hold two annual “Gardens through Therapy” plant sales has cancelled their May and September events.  Additionally they have been impacted by the virus and it is this district’s hope that their health and program will be restored soon.

*2020 has created new projects
Winter Haven Garden Council has created a Love Project to aid those who have special needs 
during this time be it a phone call, a card or a socially distanced visit.

All clubs from Polk county in the north to Collier in the south have been involved I sewing masks for themselves, their loved ones and their community.

Not everything is about the virus.  A member mentioned last week that Penny Pines will see a great need in the near future with all of the wildfires and they were proud that their circle had just contributed and received a citation.

Some things in 2020 just forged ahead
Clubs such as Port Charlotte and Fort Meyers Lee County Council continued to raise money to erect new Blue Star markers.  After restoring two markers in Lakeland and rededicating in November 2019 one of the markers was vandalized and the club is faced with a new challenge to be decided in this year.
Habitat for Humanity continues to restore and rebuild after taking an unexpected hiatus. 
      Clubs sought creative ways to honor veterans and National Garden Week from putting wreaths at 
      Blue Star markers to donating books and floral arrangements to community offices.

And…the maintenance still goes on.  Bouquet is having a leaf rake at their garden facility and Arcadia is doing maintenance – all with masks and social distancing of course.
      Under the wonderful direction of Vicki Williamson the fourth course of the Landscaping and Design       	Class will still be held but snacks and lunch won’t be a problem as it will be virtual. 
 	Who says you can’t teach mature (not old ) dogs new tricks?

And of course everyone has had ample time to spruce up their own gardens which should create some 
wonderful home tours when we get back to our new normal.

 2020 as it relates to travel has been severely impacted.
Some of our winter visitors left early, some never left and some have reservations about when to return. 
 In good time we are confident they will return.  And then the new fiscal year will start a little later, 
a little sadder for those not with us and a little wiser and more computer savy.

This district was saddened to learn of the passing of Laura Jibben’s husband due to corona related health issues.

At this time this director regretfully submits the online club, Gardens of the World for resignation.  
They were ahead of their time. 

Looking forward to 2020 hindsight,

Respectfully submitted, Leslie Montwid, Director, District IX
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Many of our clubs have had their planning for next year using conference or using zoom.  With the Covid  19 virus still in full force our members are remaining vigilant in keeping safe.
Our snowbirds have returned home, and summer has begun.
The District has  increased their technology education. We Have updated the website, started Facebook and Pinterest pages and learning how to meet with Zoom.
As District Director I have been sending out video garden tours to the presidents to share with their members as well as posting on Facebook.
Coral Spring Garden Club had an election this year and Jeri Decker is new club President and Maryanne McKay is the new vice president.  The club has started  sending virtual garden videos to their members, since field trips are on hold. Plans are in the works on having a High Tea and Wine and Cheese Zoom get together during the summer months.
They are currently working with the city to place a Blue Star Marker in the cities Veterans Park.
If all goes well in November, the club will be hosting an Environmental Studies class using Zoom.
The club has sent over 2000 corks to support or forest and oceans.  They raised $136.00 for Penny Pines.
Members have been working making of unique items to sell with proceeds going towards scholarship funds.  An online auction as well as plant sale is also in the works.  They also plan on implementing a membership levels, the members will donate monies and receive perks depending on their donations.
Coral Springs will be implementing a  quarterly newsletter along with information being on their Facebook pages and Website.
Lauderdale By the Sea president Gail Matonik is a TV star!  She just filmed a channel 6 piece on Butterfly Container Gardening and Naturescapes.  It also featured their Memoria Garden in front of Town Hall.  It should be airing in July.  
Pompano Beach Garden Club, President Edie Kappler is keeping in touch with their members with a monthly newsletter.  They also send out messages of good cheer to all the members birthdays, by doing a drive by and singing.  They get out of their cars, with their masks on, sing , take pictures.
Most sing Along are kept to about 6 people.
Their garden at Sample McDougald house was overgrown after 8 weeks of shutdown.  After intensive weeding, its back in shape.  Everyone is tending their gardens and planning their year with their fingers crossed.
The Hollywood Garden Club, President Susan Berry, has been busy keeping the club informed with beautifully narrated and informative newsletters.  Due to social distancing all meetings are in hold.
Lighthouse Point has been busy preparing for our Zoom District Meeting, and Speaker Mona Johnston will be presenting.
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2020 was off to a great start. This director was enthused from the valuable information gained from the January FFGC Board of Directors Meeting in Winter Park. Following the meeting, this director attended a club’s officers’ installation, participated in a Blue Star Memorial, helped develop and dedicate a butterfly garden, and attended two garden clubs’ fund-raising activities. Then, just as Spring started, the infamous COVID-19 forced a complete shutdown of every garden club. All end-of-the-year club activities, the FFGC Annual Convention, and our Spring District XII Meeting were cancelled. 
 
Garden club members heeded the warnings and took appropriate measures to stay home, wash their hands, and wear a mask while practicing social distancing when venturing outside.  Because many members have health and/or age issues and Miami-Dade County became a major hot spot for Florida’s coronavirus cases, some members are very reluctant to resume “normal” activities.  It also caused some clubs to have difficulty collecting and paying their dues. 
 
Spring slipped into Summer, and now, it is less than one a week from Fall. The uncertainty of so many things seems to hinder the resumption and renewed season of club activities in a “new normal”, whatever that means. For the lucky few who have a clubroom or permanent meeting place, the rooms are now too small to accommodate meetings. Those who meet in homes have the same issue of not having a large enough space to practice social distancing.  Even though a few clubs are having their Yearbooks printed, most are emailing the membership roster along with the tentative list of programs.
 
Facebook and Zoom are providing partial solutions for District XII. In April our District Assistant Director initiated the Tropical 12 FFGC District XII Facebook page. Miami Beach Garden Club was the first club to use Zoom which was followed by Coral Gables, South Miami, South Dade and so on. Our Fall District Meeting will be held on Monday, October 19th using Zoom.
 
The old cliché “Making lemonade out of lemons” has made club members more creative in planning programs and activities.  There will be virtual garden tours, and even field trips once parks, museums and other venues open up. Guest speakers from FIU, the UF/IFAS Extension Miami-Dade County office, and other outside places, will present topics such as Aquaponics, Butterfly Gardening, Container Gardening, Local Farmers’ Issues, Native and Urban Gardens, Tropical Fruits, and others. Zoom and You Tube videos will be utilized for topics such as a Succulent Terrarium Workshop, a Master Gardening Course, Windowsill Gardening, Water Quality in our Canals, and many more. Fundraising activities have to be altered, but they will include plant auctions, plant sales, and even selling Glazed Tiles for a project installation.  
 
We don’t know how, when, or IF “normalcy will return”, but we are determined to work within the boundaries to make our clubs functional during these trying times.
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